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Item #  1.  CALL TO ORDER 


2. Communications  


a. Order of Agenda Items (Communications & Public Comment)-Clerk Licht  


 


Item #   OLD BUSINESS 


2. Discussion and possible action regarding a public meeting on racial equality 


 


Item #   NEW BUSINESS 


 


3. Approval of January 5, 2021 and January 14, 2021 Minutes 


 


4. Discussion and possible action regarding amending section 2-67 of the Stoughton 


Municipal Code (Appointments)  


 


5. Discussion and possible action regarding creating an application process for Mayoral 


Citizen Appointments  


 


6. Discussion and possible action regarding council goals 


 


FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 
Joint School Board Meeting 


Climate Change/Sustainability  


Review of City Policies 


 
 


4.  ADJOURNMENT 
 


cc:  Mayor Swadley, City Council Members, Department Heads, City Attorney, Stoughton Newspapers/WI State Journal, City 


Clerk Holly Licht, Library Administrative Assistant Sarah Monette, Hub Reporter. Note-An expanded meeting may constitute a 


quorum of the Council.  


 


 


OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA 
Notice is hereby given that the Community Affairs/Council Policy Committee of the City of 


Stoughton, Wisconsin will hold a regular or special meeting as indicated on the date, time and 


location given below. 


Meeting of the: 
Date /Time: 
Location: 


Members: 


SPECIAL MEETING COMMUNITY AFFAIRS/COUNCIL POLICY OF THE CITY OF 
STOUGHTON 


Tuesday, February 2, 2021 @ 6:00 p.m.  
The meeting of the CA/CP will be conducted virtually due to COVID-19. You can join the 
meeting from your computer tablet or smartphone: 
https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/136931157 . You can also dial in using your 
phone: United States: .+1 (646) 749-3129  Code: 136-931-157. 
Ben Heili (Chair), Regina Hirsch, Jean Ligocki, Brett Schumacher, and Mayor Tim 
Swadley (ex officio)  
 



https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/136931157

tel:+16467493129,,136931157






Wisconsin State Senators Release  
Bipartisan Police Reform Proposals 


 
Senate Judiciary & Public Safety Committee Chairman Van Wanggaard (R-Racine), ranking 
Democratic committee member Senator Lena Taylor (D-Milwaukee) and Senator Alberta 
Darling (R-River Hills) on Wednesday announced they have come to a bipartisan agreement 
on police reform legislation and have come together to draft a package of bills that they say 
will maintain effective law enforcement service while improving the accountability and 
transparency of police and increasing community involvement. The package was developed 
through conversations last summer between the state Senators, law enforcement officers and 
reform advocates.  
 
The bills, known collectively as the Public Safety PACT, include: 
 


 Reforms to the Milwaukee Fire and Police Commission and Madison Police and Fire 
Commission (LRB-0158)  


 Creation of an advisory board to analyze use-of- force incidents and recommend ways 
to prevent them (LRB-0074)  


 Whistleblower protections and mandatory use of force reporting for police (LRB-0075)  
 A Community-Oriented Policing (COP) grant program (LRB-0184)  
 Publication of use-of-force policies (LRB-0076)  
 Annual reporting of use-of-force incidents (LRB-0160)  
 Prohibiting training the use of chokeholds (LRB-0183)  


 
In addition, the following bill has been drafted by Senators Wanggaard and Darling and listed 
as part of this package of bills, but Senator Taylor is not listed as an author: 
 


 Decreasing shared revenue payments to municipalities based on decreased funding for 
law enforcement officers (LRB-0157)  


 
State Senators Wanggaard, Darling and Taylor are three of the seven members who serve on 
the Senate Committee on Judiciary and Public Safety. 
 
The eight bills were put out for co-sponsorship Wednesday and will be formally introduced in 
the state Senate in February.  
 
It should be noted that a separate entity - the Speaker's Task Force on Racial Disparities - has 
also been meeting over the past few months and is expected to come up with its own set of 
bills/legislation later this year. Read the latest on that effort below. 


 


  


  


Racial Disparities Task Force Subcommittee  
Examines Use of Force by Law Enforcement 
 
The Speaker’s Task Force on Racial Disparities Subcommittee on Law Enforcement Policies 
and Standards met Thursday and discussed police use-of-force training in Wisconsin, the 
reporting of police use-of-force incidents, crisis intervention training and the use of body 
cameras. 
 



http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR33Ryxt0tryS7mJLrR8Zhtwyh6ST-vQqCkccVz8rR2YGP9vuQEEPBVa6KlxoDxa44UqKwp_oeLrhS6XurE863r7ji7gWRLKtuecveW2Hr16xS_pK-Hi7nD06ta0FEgb23t8wt12GA8x_u90c9OMRy3ospYDTrr9lRp8ueyY2xgguZMGtwWuitGE=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR33Ryxt0trySUlwestyEpF66cIBoHpGyq_XGImPYTeaGHd5-Pnv3Ci8fjyjJ58XGdzvKdgJfwQIGMsvpf3FUDgFdeXoqGRXOI528RM2p_2w_fvq2U6fqu5eCviJh_1RtLh4q1VnEEYnByliIJIs0QQPBeqRBeL22yF-7QwPVRQqHxNZqgJZblqM=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR33Ryxt0trySUWlChLwragNO8gT7aD7ZKdE9eXQ7K1LzTlPSt8r61CyBRXfc4rPE6hOpsRkqdmDro9Pazj9QOu9pRJz5d41V3Kns8Sne6vNSWNyvhcRya7abz2PqGJfZzQTVnu7Vdt3jNVSRg2orGNWlLuj4WOFEFTT2JRpdulHTwwasVLXgeB8=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR33Ryxt0trySOG7PR4rfx-d00sKEbtm1cIxsb5BauDmwhkPM2LMkVPkBQC7Tyb16xw0mdvJDWUQO4tvDI2KvqyIMI_0x0NZ-MLsoD4HfhjD84dG92HtsQ6w9ejiyIaLnO3i6wT_vOhfT4PvpvVe048q36eud6GMCNqejFHQvNvy_yInzyrs5NWQ=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR33Ryxt0trySbksvvNSGb3tdN-CurnRmDIuBEh-OpyN4choP1xmWRIxmaHkrHx7iYF3kcGnzqCUDAVQRCRHrf19UMeUf7J5qgg5deZduN8sRuGkVJlq_HAKuQ1C5UozpPNphkxFFBgmhURtum_EamKC_wXefUWYeaibH64o8FTiQ9-p8HTzrHZ0=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR33Ryxt0trySmBp25Hk4PJMaSFipQB2LGRutT9Sx2H7C-aun8TY-I04WmlVhUheTTKjMA0TMF2WQ7WgtS4yf3upvC0T22ZdF6FBSgSbwlL_QAmkkOPZl27mMACAm_XyYOrLRNV_KLhvfVRIkUs5BCxb9EQHlktgIkJdtnxSoILxr_d-IeX-uN1I=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR33Ryxt0trySpm6NwZVQe8HADpbAwtDDfSr-h1bTj0rQZ-svKgQjpFtc3fb4ySkj2OcSj9rMA8m8D183YLLXWJnAVB65k1zqDcQ2HjjJr6Ptx6ZEaBDtTg0LMKUI1hTCLSqXWNbnUVPXR5oP3j6Ncc-Cd3Bx-n4idpDaOoKDzi10KbH3XvSVLkU=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kZtR9mW0O1yqAIyQ4Ocd8hnRsdsxxk4ckh51Qn62CaTG4zIOIw0PR1LRdqCIJpKB0V8sZNz79fhTrW-wMZwgOpgePfEGdeINwXInQSoxUnTt0dU-uq4dvHoBy2ffwKZK4vs8raT6jdQy21B-rBeKWUDWG-RAAW_AYOIvSan9PCNgYRcTdlra4O2L84iAeK32iyTe4vowrfzbXo4ZGqPGQDnNmv_BSFyUJjNco9IHRT0=&c=1A4CVCtlYye09prOMU8rZdiy3zX-tXJcBq0wOxCQx7DwTbyzls7mHA==&ch=IADL0nqMsHxDHn6cT55wncAWNvCgiz8QH4aXqdtyfw-jOUWkgNzkew==





The task force subcommittee heard a presentation from Kalvin Barrett, Madison College law 
enforcement instructor, about the academy training program and what is taught regarding use 
of force. He said there are five key rules regarding the use of force:  
 


 To gain control in pursuit of a legitimate law enforcement purpose. 
 The officer may use a level and degree of force necessary to regain control. 
 If a level of force being used is not effective, the officer may either disengage or 


escalate to a higher level of force, and should be constantly evaluating the threat 
posed. 


 Once control is gained, the officer must reduce the level of force needed to maintain 
that control. 


 The officer must always be a position of advance, for example, be positioned behind a 
suspect, not in front. 


 
He said there are also five levels of force: presence, dialogue, control alternatives, protective 
alternatives and deadly force. 
 
At Thursday’s meeting, the task force discussed: 
 


 Whether it would be beneficial to require officers to report the use of force by a fellow 
officer. 


 Whether crisis intervention training should be mandatory statewide for law enforcement 
officers – either for new recruits going through the academy and/or for current officers 
as part of ongoing training - and how it would be paid for. 


 Whether body cameras should be mandatory for law enforcement officers statewide 
and when they should be required to be activated. 


 Whether Wisconsin should have statutory language banning the use of chokeholds by 
police. However, it was noted that a chokehold is a not a trained technique in 
Wisconsin. 


 Whether or in what instances officers should be required to report when they unholster 
a gun. Also, whether and how that data, if collected and reported to the state, would be 
used in a meaningful way. 


 
More discussions or draft language might be brought forward at a future task force meeting on 
these above topics. The next meeting of this task force subcommittee will be in February in 
Kenosha, although the specific date has not yet been set. 


 


 








CACP MINUTES 


January 5, 2021 @ 6:00 p.m.  


GoToMeeting 


Present: 


Heili, Ligocki, Schumacher, Hirsch and Mayor Swadley  


Also Present: 


Clerk Licht 


Call to Order: 


Heili called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. 


Communications: 


 Mayor Swadley stated that there are 2 governor’s task force going on right now with 


climate change and racial disparities. He will communicate any updates to the group.  


 Heili stated that he would like to explore the idea of taking mayoral appointments off 


the consent agenda and establishing a new recruitment system for appointees.  


OLD BUSINESS 


Discussion and possible action regarding a public meeting on racial equality 


Heili stated he  would like to get a date on the calendar. Ligocki wants to show the community 


that we want to listen and care.  She also stated that she thought soon-to-be former Madison 


Alder. The committee agreed that May would be a good time frame to initiate this. Ligocki 


stated that she would like to host more than 1 session.  For the next meeting each member to 


come up with 2-3 inclusive questions that we should ask in light of what has been going on in 


the US and email them to chair Heili.   


Approval of the October 6, 2020 CACP Minutes 


Motion by Hirsch, second by Schumacher to approve. Motion carried 5-0. 


 


Discussion and possible action regarding public comment policy 


Hirsch stated that people should have to be present and read their own comments. . Motion by 


Hirsch, second by Heili to have public comment be before communications. Motion carried 5-0. 


Motion by Heili, second by Ligocki to have the policy state 400-word limit in written comments, 


the council prefers people to present to read their own comments, and include under Section 


A: a citizen may appear before the council in-person or through electronic communication, or 


written public comment.  Motion carried 5-0. 


Discussion and possible action regarding remote meeting policy 


The committee made no changes to the existing remote meeting policy as it will accommodate 


hybrid meetings as well as full-virtual meetings.  







Discussion and possible action regarding time interval between a committee action and 


council agenda item 


Motion by Ligocki, second by Schumacher to add the following language to the Agenda Item 


(Placement of) Policy:  If a committee has a time-sensitive agenda item, it may be presented to 


council on an accelerated time frame with prior approval by the council president and mayor 


and (introductory paragraph)  Agenda items are passed by committee and submitted to the 


mayor and council president customarily by the Thursday before the scheduled council 


meeting. Motion carried 5-0. 


Future Agenda Items 


Racial equity; climate change, council goals, committee appointment, policy review.  


Adjournment: 


Motion by Hirsch, second by Schumacher to adjourn at 7:55 p.m. Motion carried 5-0. 


Respectfully Submitted,  


Holly Licht, City Clerk 








CACP Minutes 


January 14, 2021 @ 6:00 p.m.  


GoToMeeting 


 


Present: 


Heili, Hirsch, Schumacher, Ligocki and Mayor Swadley 


Also Present:  


Clerk Licht, Chief Leck and Alder Tikalsky 


Call to Order: 


Heili called the meeting to order at 5:31 p.m.  


Discussion and possible action regarding addressing allegations of discrimination in Shakers 
liquor license proceedings  
Chief Leck explained to the committee how bar checks are done. Shakers was not singled out.  


Hirsch and Jenson both stated that the decision was based on the facts of the case and it was in 


the best interest of public safety. Heili stated that the use of “hip hop event” was not necessary 


in the complaint. Committee would like to work with establishments in the future to ensure 


and promote safe events.  The committee agreed they would like to hold a public meeting with 


establishments in April.   


Adjournment: 


Schumacher, Ligocki to adjourn at 6: 28 p.m. Motion carried 5-0 


Respectfully Submitted, 


Holly Licht, City Clerk  


 








Sec. 2-67. - Appointments. 


Appointments to the standing committees set out in section 2-66 will be comprised of four 


members, one from each aldermanic district. Whenever possible, the mayor will appoint a 


member of the previous year's committee as a hold over to insure committee continuity. 


Appointments to standing committees shall be made annually by the mayor at the 


reorganizational meeting of the city council, subject to confirmation by the council.  


Each committee shall elect its own chair and vice-chair at the first meeting following the 


reorganizational meeting. No alderperson shall serve as chair of more than one standing 


committee.  


(Ord. No. 0-19-11, § 2, 9-13-2011)  


Possible changes 
 


Appointments to the standing committees set out in section 2-66 will be comprised of four 


two city council members from separate aldermanic districts, one from each aldermanic 


district. and two community members., with the exception of the Personal Committee which 


will be comprised of four city council members, one from each aldermanic district. Whenever 


possible, the mayor will appoint a member of the previous year's committee as a hold over to 


insure committee continuity. Appointments to standing committees shall be made annually 


by the mayor at the reorganizational meeting of the city council, subject to confirmation by 


the council.  


Each committee shall elect its own chair and vice-chair at the first meeting following the 


reorganizational meeting. No alderperson shall serve as chair of more than one standing 


committee.  


 



https://library.municode.com/wi/stoughton/codes/code_of_ordinances?nodeId=MUCO_CH2AD_ARTIICICO_DIV2CO_S2-66ESMERE

https://library.municode.com/wi/stoughton/codes/code_of_ordinances?nodeId=MUCO_CH2AD_ARTIICICO_DIV2CO_S2-66ESMERE






CITY OF STOUGHTON COMMON COUNCIL  


 


Application for Appointment to City Boards/Commission/Committees  
 


If you are interested in serving the community as a committee member, please complete this 


application form and return it by email to the City Clerk: hlicht@ci.stoughton.wi.us or you can 


mail it to City Hall Attn: City Clerk, 207 S. Forrest St., Stoughton, WI 53589.  Committee 


applications are kept on file and reviewed as necessary to fill vacancies. If you have additional 


questions, please contact City Hall at 608-873-6677 or email Holly Licht at the email listed above. 
 


Thank you for your interest! 


 


Name: 


 


Street Address: 


 


City: 


 


State: Zip Code: 


Phone #: 


 


Email: 


 


Choose a Committee(s) 


__ Ad Hoc Whitewater Steering Committee 


__ Arts Council  


__ Board of Appeals 


__ Business Park North Committee  


__ Cemetery Board  


__ Commission on Aging  


__ Food Pantry Committee  


__ Housing Authority  


__ Landmarks Commission  


__ Library Board  


__ Opera House Board 


__ Plan Commission  


 


__ Police & Fire Commission  


__ Redevelopment Authority  


__ Rivers & trails Task Force  


__ Seniors In Need Committee  


__ Tree Commission 


__ Utilities Committee  


___ Other (please specify): _____________ 


 


Background (related experiences, skills or qualifications). You may also your resume:  


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Why you are interested in this committee(s): 


 


 


 


 


 



mailto:hlicht@ci.stoughton.wi.us





 








CITY COUNCIL GOALS FOR 2020 


 


For Public Works: 


1. Design Ordinance for Retention Detention Ponds (T. Majewski) 
Water quality and volume control performance standards have been developed by the 


State and County and incorporated into our requirements.  Additional, shape, aesthetic, 


landscaping and bank vegetation standards can be considered.  Depending on the 


scope of this goal and whether prescriptive standards are to be developed should be 


discussed to determine if outside consulting services should assist with this process.   


Kenosha uses this guideline for stormwater Detention Basin Design: 
Aesthetics: Aesthetics shall be taken into consideration in the design of 
stormwater detention basins. Curvilinear rather than rectangular shaped ponds 
shall be used wherever possible. Exposed rip-rap shall be kept to a minimum. 
More extensive areas of rip-rap should be covered with a thin layer of topsoil, turf 
reinforcement, and sod or be covered by water. Fieldstone shall be used for rip-
rap wherever possible to provide a more natural appearance. Structures shall be 
flush with the ground surface whenever possible. A landscaping plan with a 
minimum of one tree or substantial bush cluster per detention basin side or per 
100 feet of the perimeter, whichever provides more plantings, is required. A 
minimum of 10 feet of level surface between the top of the detention basin slope 
and adjacent properties is required. 


 


2. Work with Stantec (Aaron Volkening) to develop Design Criteria for Retention Ponds/ 


Stormwater Basins that are naturalized, ecologically and aesthetically appealing. (R. 


Hirsch) 
See Item 1 comment. 


 


3. Ordinance Update for minimum terrace widths for right-of-ways (T. Majewski) 


Current Public Street design standards for new subdivisions are outlined below.  When 


using these standards, the terraces widths (distance between sidewalk and curb) will be 


as follows: 


Collector Street – 12 feet 
Neighborhood Collector – 8 feet 
Minor Street with 2 side Parking – 5 feet 
Minor Street with 1 side parking – 7 feet 
Minor Street with no parking – 10 feet 
 
Note: Assumes 5-foot sidewalks positioned 6 inches into Right-of-way. 
 
Wider terrace widths can be accomplished by changing one or more of the 
above parameters. 
 







Off-street shared-use bike paths may be considered and can impact 
terrace widths. 


 


 


 


4. Ordinance requiring parking lot design update when improvements made (T. Majewski) 
– It will be necessary to evaluate what triggers improvements and what is considered 


repair. 


 


5. Update Landscaping point system (T. Majewski) 
City Zoning regulations outline the requirements.  It is recommended that a landscape 


design consultant be used to assist with revisions to this section. 


 


6. Sidewalk Policy, that and improving transparency, particularly with respect to Public 


Works (T. Riley) 
The City recently adopted a revised Sidewalk Policy.   


 


 


For Parks: 


1. Identify and designate parkland on all undeveloped land within City Borders and 1 mile 


beyond City Borders (T. Majewski) 
 


This is something that can be looked at in 2021 and possibly incorporated into 


the park development guidelines. It will take some time to research and look at 


potential sites in person. I believe we are starting to head down the path of 


incorporating more resource protection with our parks. This strategy is only 







possible if we are able to grow Racetrack Park for more active use that has 


historically taken place at neighborhood parks in Stoughton.  


We emphasized that we wanted a minimum of a 50-foot-wide trail corridor 


connecting the 51 West parks. The 50-foot-wide corridor minimum was set to 


provide wildlife movement, based on a DNR recommendation, while giving trail 


users a better experience.  


Protecting natural resources in the Stoughton planning area is also one of the 


overall goals of the City’s Comprehensive Plan. The objectives outlined in the 


plan to meet this goal are: 


a. Preserve streams, drainageways, floodplains, wetlands, wildlife habitat, steep 


slopes, woodland areas, and other natural features.  


b. Protect surface water and ground water quality.  


c. For proposed new development, consider opportunities to expand or create 


corridors for existing (or restoration of) upland habitat such prairies, oak 


savannas, woodlands, etc.  


d. Prevent future problems associated with developing land too close to natural 


areas, drainageways, and floodplains.  


e. Cooperate with other units of government on resources under shared 


authority.  


I will use this as guidance to identify future parkland unless told differently.  


 


2. Increase Parkland Dedication required acreage (T. Majewski) 


I am currently working with the City Attorney on this. The initial response that I have 


received is that there was a law passed in 2017 (2017 Wis. Act 243) that may 


prohibit us from changing the level of service which is the 10.5 acres per 1,000 


people. I have a conference call with the attorneys on September 25 where I will 


follow-up for a more specific answer.   


3. Promote Stoughton as a destination for cyclists.  Goal is to attract cyclists to come 


through Stoughton. (Cyclists seek out bike friendly places when planning their routes).  


For example: 


a. Encourage a dedicated "parking lot" in downtown with bike racks 


 


This would be under the direction of Public Works or Planning. I have 


shared the City of Madison bike rack standards with Director Hebert and 


he purchased bike racks in 2020 for City Hall. We are moving forward with 


the bike rack initiative and they seemed to be well used at Lowell Park. 


 


b. Include an air fill station,cycling tools (Vilas County is one place that offers 


this) I'll bet Wisconsin BikeFed has resources. 


 







I have seen these and they cost roughly $1700 plus the cost of a concrete 


pad. It would make sense to have on the Virgin Lake Trail and the River 


Trail possibly by the pedestrian bridge 


. 


c. Way finding signs for available public restrooms(will rotary park restroom 


be open every day)?? (L. Reeves) 
 


Wayfinding signs on public streets would be under direction of Public 


Works. However, I do have wayfinding sign standards that the County 


wants incorporated on pedestrian trails. It is scheduled to pave the River 


Trail in 2023 in the CIP and we could build in wayfinding signs into the 


budget. There is wayfinding signage incorporated into the RDA trail 


budget that can direct people to Rotary Park and the restrooms. The 


restrooms will have electronic locks that are set to a timer so that they can 


be open every day.   


I came across this self-assessment tool - https://bikeleague.org/bfa/quick-


assessment/community. Many of the areas that need to be addressed 


need to come out of different departments. For example, complete street 


design or local ordinances promoting safety. One of the things that our 


department can do is try to develop a volunteer committee to promote 


biking in the Stoughton area. Many of the members on the Rivers & Trails 


Task Force bike, so it would be a good starting place to see if there is 


interest. We do have an up-to-date bicycle map that can be found on our 


website. 


 
4. Park Development Guidance Document (R. Hirsch) 


 


A draft of the park development guidance section of the park development guidelines 


has been completed and will be reviewed at the October Parks & Recreation Committee 


Meeting. The park development guidelines document is something that I work on when I 


have slack in my schedule. 


 


5. Path to Settlers Point (R. Hirsch) 


The Settler’s Point trail is in the CIP for 2023. I have had talks conversations with Darren 


Marsh from Dane County Parks and he will work to get the fence moved when we are 


ready to put the trail in. 


6. Approval of the Whitewater Park and Dam Removal (R. Hirsch). 


 
We are working towards addressing the concerns that we are hearing from the public 


regarding the water level impacts. We have been coordinating with Dane County 


regarding this. The engineers are also working on a video that will address the 


hydraulics and water level impacts from the Stoughton dam upstream to Lake Kegonsa.  


We will be having a debriefing meeting with the US DOT this fall regarding our BUILD 


grant application. They funded two similar projects this year, so I am hopeful that we can 







refine our application for 2021 and be successful. Steve Steinhoff from CARPC plans on 


attending the debriefing meeting with myself. 


 


For Utilities 


1. Plan to remove overhead powerlines in old residential section (T. Majewski) 


 


Stoughton Utilities continues to reconstruct areas of the overhead distribution 


system to underground distribution facilities when there is a system reliability, or 


adequate health, safety, or public welfare justification for the conversion, 


pursuant to Wisconsin Administrative Code PSC 130.03. Regulations prohibit 


such conversions for aesthetic purposes, unless funded by the municipality or 


third-party financial sources. 


In response to prior years’ goals, staff conducted extensive regulatory and 


financial research into the feasibility of such a project, providing construction-only 


estimates of $131M at the time, which if allowed by regulators to be funded 


through rates, despite existing statewide rules prohibiting such funding, would 


result in an initial rate increase of 27%, with continued rate increases of 3% each 


year for the following 30 years. 


Presentations of staffs’ findings have previously been made to the Stoughton 


Utilities Committee and Stoughton Common Council. 


 


2. Ordinance requiring alternative energy sources for new development (T. Majewski) 


Staff has not pursued such a goal, as regulatory requirements do not grant such 


authority to public utilities, and the Utilities Committee serves in an advisory 


capacity on matters related to the public electric, water, and wastewater utility. 


The public electric utility services not only the City of Stoughton, but also portions 


of the five surrounding townships of Dunkirk, Dunn, Pleasant Springs, Porter, and 


Rutland. Planning requirements for developments outside of the City of 


Stoughton lie with the individual 


townships, and planning requirements for developments exclusively within the 


City of Stoughton best lie with other city departments and oversight committees. 


3. Removal of lead water lines on private side of water utility (T. Majewski)  


4. Removal of lead water lines on both public and private sides (R. Hirsch) 


 


Staff continues our existing program of replacing all publicly-owned lead service 


lines during public construction projects and during customer driven projects. 


Public lead service line replacement projects have occurred within all street 


reconstruction project areas, as well as in neighborhoods with high lead service 


line concentrations where the streets have not been replaced. The extent of such 


replacement programs has been guided by financial forecasting and the 


availability of new borrowing opportunities. 







Regulations prohibit the public utility from using ratepayer funds to remove 


privately-owned lead service lines. Staff has stayed abreast of public funding 


opportunities for removal of privately-owned lead service lines offered by the 


Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources (DNR), but to date has been unable 


to qualify for any public grant funding due to community average income/poverty 


requirements set by the DNR as a criterion for such funding. 


 


During the replacement of publicly-owned lead service lines, staff has worked 


with the private property owner to encourage them to replace the privately-owned 


portion of the service line at the same time. In 2020, staff drafted an ordinance 


for council approval that would require such privately-owned service line 


replacements, with funding assistance provided to the private property owner 


through special zero or low-interest assessment repayment options. 


The DNR has announced a public grant fund to be made available in 2021 for the 


removal of privately-owned lead service lines, which for the first time will not be 


restricted to communities below a specified average household income. Staff has 


worked throughout 2020 to complete the required prerequisites to be eligible for 


such funding, and the operational and financial planning to be able to pursue a 


system-wide replacement program and the removal of 100% of the lead service 


lines in the City of Stoughton during the 2021 calendar year. Whether or not such 


a program is able to be completed in 2021 will depend upon the successful 


award of grant funding from the DNR to Stoughton Utilities for the privately-


owned replacements. 


 


In the event DNR grant funding is not provided to Stoughton Utilities, alternative 


programs have been drafted. 


•  Alternative No. 1 is a replacement program that remains on a one-year 


replacement schedule resulting in 100% of lead service lines in the City of 


Stoughton being removed in 2021, with private-side replacement funding 


assistance being provided through special zero or low-interest assessment 


repayment options. 


•  Alternative No. 2 is a 15-year replacement program that accomplishes 


citywide lead removal in 2036, with annual neighborhood replacement programs 


occurring annually. Private-side replacement funding assistance will be provided 


through special zero or low-interest assessment repayment options in the years 


that no grant funding is available, while Stoughton Utilities will continue to pursue 


any newly created grant funding programs as they are announced. 


 


5. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City (R. Hirsch) 
Note that the below response is for electrical consumption only, and does not address 


natural gas, vehicle fueling, or other energy use. 


Staff has been working with our wholesale power provider and state regulatory agencies 


to research if/how this goal can be achieved through various opportunities for 


supplemental renewable energy purchases, and whether achievement is possible using 







ratepayer funds or if municipal funding would be required. Regular updates have been 


provided to the Community Affairs / Council Policy Committee and the Stoughton Utilities 


Committee on staff’s findings. 


 
6. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City of Stoughton  (R. Hirsch) 


 


The City of Stoughton is considered by statewide regulations to be an individual 


customer of Stoughton Utilities, and a customer that must receive equal treatment to all 


other customers of Stoughton Utilities. Accordingly, staff has recommended to the 


Community Affairs / Council Policy Committee that efforts to obtain net-zero energy for 


City of Stoughton facilities either be achieved through participation in our regulated 


Choose Renewable program, which allows individual customers to purchase blocks of 


100% renewable energy to offset their facilities’ usage, or through the installation of 


customer-owned renewable generation. 


 


Stoughton Utilities supports and encourages solar generation on customer facilities and 


has facilitated many residential, commercial, industrial, and institutional interconnections, 


however we do not provide design assistance or recommendations, financial analysis or 


recommendations, or make recommendations for customer goals or philosophy. 


 


With any discussions on solar generation on City facilities, staff recommends that the 


Utilities Committee focus on the Stoughton Electric Utility’s system and purchase power 


goals as a regulated electrical distribution provider to all customers served within the 


City of Stoughton and the five surrounding townships, and not be perceived as treating 


one customer in a discriminatory manner, even if such discrimination could be 


considered to have a positive outcome, or providing unique services or consideration not 


offered to all other customers. Staff continues to plan to continue such discussions with 


the Community Affairs / Council Policy Committee to provide guidance and education. 


 


Staff continues to work with our wholesale power provider to reduce the cost of 


participation in our Choose Renewable program. Draft rate tariff modifications have been 


finalized, and are awaiting submission to the Wisconsin Public Service Commission 


following their approval of identical program modifications that have been submitted by a 


peer municipal electric utility and are currently under review by the Commission. 


Approval of such program modifications will reduce the City of Stoughton’s costs in the 


effort to become net-zero in regards to renewable electrical consumption. 


 


7. Getting ahead of the game on water quality with PFAS and pharmaceutical breakdown 


products. (B. Schumacher) 


Stoughton Utilities continues to research the topic, and has been attending educational 


seminars sponsored by, and reading education materials provided by the Wisconsin 


Department of Natural Resources and United Stated Environmental Protection Agency. 


All regulatory water quality sampling and reporting continues, with an eye towards 


additional sampling opportunities 


 







8. Removing the fluoride from our drinking water. (G. Jenson) 


 


Staff provided the alder with information about the fluoride chemical name and 


concentration, annual costs of its addition, regulatory fluoride addition regulations 


and monitoring requirements, and fluoride sampling results for the past 30 


months. No additional requests have been received. 


Stoughton Utilities began the addition of fluoride to the public water system in the 


1950’s at the request of federal and state regulatory and health services 


agencies. Water fluoridation is considered by the United States Center for 


Disease Control as one of the top ten public health achievements of the 20th 


century. According to the State of Wisconsin Department of Health Services, 


fluoridation is the single most effective public health measure to prevent tooth 


decay and improve oral health over a lifetime, for both children and adults. 


The United States Department of Health and Human Services has set guidelines 


regarding the optimal fluoride level in drinking water, and the Wisconsin 


Department of Health Services and the Wisconsin Department of Natural 


Resources have established guidance for public water systems using these 


national guidelines. Stoughton Utilities water fluoridation levels is sampled 


regularly and consistently falls within these guidelines. 


Stoughton Utilities has previously received thanks and/or recognition for the 


addition of fluoride from the State of Wisconsin Department of Health Services 


and the Wisconsin Dental Hygienists’ Association. 


 


9. Commitments on climate change including energy targets. (B. Heili) 


 


 


 


For Planning: 


1. Develop Architectural Review Board for commercial development and multi-unit rentals 


(T. Majewski) 
The creation of such a board suggests the need to involve design professionals to 


evaluate such projects.  The Plan Commission evaluates projects based on ordinances 


but current ordinances generally don’t prescribe architectural standards in most projects.  


Ordinances would need to be review and modified to incorporate standards and creation 


of an Architectural Review Board.  It is recommended that outside consulting services be 


commissioned to assist with this process.  Legal review would need to be part of the 


process.  Appointments to the Plan Commission with industry experience may offer an 


opportunity to provide input into potential code changes as well as an experienced 


review of projects. 


 
2. Re-visit our policy related to noticing neighbors affected by changes in the  


neighborhood. Extend the outreach beyond the current #of feet from project. (L. Reeves) 







The current policy is provided below.  We can increase the direct distribution distance 


but will incur additional postage and supplies costs along with additional staff time for 


preparation and handling. 


 
 


3. Ordinance for New Construction and Old Building Renovation develop Green Building 


Standards. (R. Hirsch) 


 


Establishment of additional standards will require careful consideration along community 


& business input to establish accepted standards.  This will require significant effort and 


should include outside consulting services. 


 


For CACP 


1. Remove Mayor as Chair of Council and Replace with Council President (T. Majewski) 
The Mayor is designated as chair of the Council under state statutes. 


 


2. A few things I'd like to work on is continuing to develop the partnership with SASD (B. 


Schumacher) 


The Mayor and other department heads having been working with the school 


district on issues regarding SRO and racial equity. Previously, there was ad hoc 


school/ council committee.  


3. Creating a visual flow chart of development in the City from concept to completion (to aid 


developers, Council members and general public on process flow and decision points). 


(B. Schumacher)  


Every project presents unique circumstances that often require staff guidance.  There are 


procedures for rezoning, subdivisions, certified survey map, etc outlined in our ordinances. 


4. I'd love to see more energy efficiency and sustainability, but struggle with how to 


achieve it given that building costs are so high already. Ongoing education about 


available resources?? (L. Reeves) 


This would be better suited for Utilities as they have the resources and expertise 


in the area. 







5. Advocate for establishing a special commission for Community Affairs/Council 


Policy to promote/monitor equity, inclusion and social justice issues (particularly 


regarding race, place and identity) that includes Alders, City Leadership, related 


group members (i.e. Mosaicos and the like) and concerned residents. (J. Ligocki) 


 


 


6. Advocate for a new Sustainability Committee of the Council (meet every two 


months?) (J. Ligocki) 


 


7. Promote listening sessions (in addition to required Public Hearings) early and 


often on potentially complex, packed issues. (J. Ligocki) 


 


Alder Ligocki organized a few listening sessions for Kettle Park West Phase II.  


 


8. Encourage, promote resources for community mental health in on-going and 


eventual recovery from COVID-19 (J. Ligocki) 


 


9. Build alliances with community health providers to further advocate for increased 


advance care planning/intentional healthcare decision-making (well-thought out 


healthcare decision-making leads to decreased financial toxicity, decreased 


impoverishment as a result of healthcare crisis) (J. Ligocki) 


Alder Ligocki has started to work on these efforts. 


10.  Following through on Indigenous Peoples' day. (B. Heili) 


This is complete. 


11. Commitments on climate change including energy targets (B. Heili) 


This would be more appropriate in utilities as they have the resources and 


expertise.  


12. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City Buildings (R. Hirsch) 


This would be more appropriate in utilities as they have the resources and expertise.  


13. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City of Stoughton (R. Hirsch) 


This would be more appropriate in utilities as they have the resources and expertise.  


14. Ordinance for New Construction and Old Building Renovation develop Green Building 


Standards. (R. Hirsch) 


This is a Planning issue and would need to be run through Plan Commission.  


 


For Public Safety 







1. Presentation to Council related to the City's training and hiring of Police Officers. 


How do we ensure that everyone is treated with the same respect and fairness 


regardless of their color. (L. Reeves) 


 


The hiring of police officers is the sole responsibility of the Stoughton Police & 


Fire Commission (PFC), by State Statues.  PFC’s are responsible for hiring, 


firing, and discipline of all sworn police and fire positions.  The Commission 


conducts the police officer hiring process with the support of PD staff and the 


Human Resources Department.  The current selection process involves the 


following steps; Application, Written Test, Assessment Center, PFC Interview, 


Chiefs Interview, and full background check which include physical and 


psychological testing.  The PFC sets the minimum standards to be selected to 


the recruitment process.  I would be happy to do a presentation to the council.  


We also discuss this in detail during our Citizens Police Academy classes.  


Ethics and diversity training begins in the police academy and continues 


throughout an officer’s career.  In-service training addresses many areas of 


diversity training that include, implicit biases, cultural sensitivity, and many 


others.  Further, we address this in both our Mission Statement and by Policies 


and Procedures that specifically prohibit bias treatment of anyone. 


2. Develop an ordinance prohibiting puppy mills,animal experimentation and 


breeding for experimentation. I think Richland Center enacted an ordinance 


recently (L. Reeves) 


Proposed Animal Ordinance changes should be presented to the Public Safety 


Committee for review and staff will assist in drafting ordinances as requested. 


3. Build alliance/explore options with Stoughton Police Department to address 


public safety in relation to violence, race, place and identity. (J. Ligocki) 


We not sure what the goal is here?  The Department currently does a lot of 


outreach into the community.  We do Neighborhood Watch, National Night Out, 


Shop with a Cop, and other programs.  Are there specific new programs in mind?  


We are always open to new programs if there are specific ideas. 


4. Working toward concrete reforms around criminal justice and racial equity. (B. 


Heili) 


We are not sure what the specific goal is here?  What are concrete reforms of 


criminal Justice?  What specifically is the thought process for our local level of 


criminal justice?  We do participate with programs like, Restorative Justice at 


both the local and county level.  We work closely with Municipal and Circuit 


Courts to encourage alternatives to incarceration and mental health resources.  


Law enforcement also works toward changing legislation to impact crime at a 


higher level.   







Many of the issues with crime start long before the criminal justice process.  


Telling police to simply not arrest certain people is not an answer to crime issues 


and has been proven to be detrimental to society’s peace and order.  While we 


are always looking for better ways to do things, there still needs to be a line in the 


sand when it comes to stopping violence and protecting society.    


There is a perception that many of the issues in criminal justice are being caused 


by police and police violence.  That is a misconception from the beginning 


premise, because almost all of police use of force is reactionary.  Not offensive!  


Please look at the actual statistics when it comes to Use of Force by police.  The 


actual numbers are completely different from the perception narrative.  Criminal 


justice is failing from a lack of attention to circumstances and issues prior to 


police involvement and those that occur after police involvement (courts & 


reform).   


The department works very hard to ensure that we don’t violate anyone’s rights 


and are not bias in our policing.  All incidents involving use of force are 


documented and reviewed by department supervisors for compliance with 


standards and best practices.  The department follows the procedures and 


guideline requirements of the WI DOJ Law Enforcement Training & Standards 


Board.   We routinely review incidents and arrest data to help ensure that staff is 


handling incidents properly and with best practices in mind.  Biased policing in 


any form is not tolerated. 


 


For the Library 


1. Advocate for Library physical expansion as Riverfront Development progresses and 


Downtown revitalizes. (J. Ligocki) 


Modification/expansion of the library's physical space has been part of discussions among 


the Library Board for at least the last few years. The Library's Planning Committee, of which 


Alderperson Ligocki is a member, was about to begin discussing long-range planning, a 


topic that would certainly include potential building expansion, when the pandemic hit. Not 


much work has been done since then, as we've struggled to adapt library operations to the 


pandemic--to say nothing of the fact that we don't know how the pandemic will impact our 


space needs in the medium to long-term. 


The primary challenge we face is lack of room to expand in our current building, hemmed in 


as we are by the alley to the south as well as adjacent structures. The Library owns the 


vacant lot directly behind the parking lot, at 216 E. Jefferson, and there has been talk about 


using that for possible expansion, but thus far it has been just speculation. If and when we 


decide to seriously pursue modification or expansion, we'll need to enlist an architectural 


firm to help us decide what our options are. 







I think I can speak for the Library Board when I say they believe strongly in the value of 


keeping the library building downtown. As such, we plan to be closely involved in any 


potential downtown revitalization projects and/or waterfront redevelopment projects. I plan to 


attend the C.O.W. meeting this Tuesday and look forward to hearing more about the plans 


for the area. Ultimately, what benefits the downtown benefits the Library--and vice versa! 


 


For Landmarks 


1. Advocate for and encourage dialogue for the protection and nurturing of our 


Downtown historic buildings/environment. (J. Ligocki) 


 


For Executive Branch 


1. I'd like to get Council President and Mayor's OK to set up a meeting with area 


developers, realtors, and tradesmen to see what exactly they see as obstacles to 


building, remodeling, or development of new properties. This would be a fact 


finding meeting only. (G. Jenson) 


2. Recovery and precautions around COVID. (B. Heili) 


3. Redistricting Plan to include Community members on Standing Committees (by 


the next Reorganization meeting) as the Census completion process allows 


(Swadley) 


4. Quarterly Committee of the Whole meetings/workshops beginning 3rd Quarter 


2020 (Swadley)  


 


5. More Communication strategies in place by the end of 2020 (Swadley)  


 


For Senior Center:  


There are none of the goals that were specifically addressed to the Senior Center.  We 


obviously take equity and inclusivity seriously and strive to have those issues evaluated 


when planning events and services that we provide. We also provide resources on 


mental health for our participants regularly and coordinate classes and events to 


promote and address mental health issues.  


 


 


 





